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The regular 
general meetings 

resume in 
January 2012.

Members and their guests are invited to

BAGS Annual Holiday Party

Saturday, November 19

from 11:00 am to 1:00 pm in the

Hope Village Cafe' (Tea Room)

 located at 4541 FM 2351, Friendswood, TX 
(a map is provided online and as an insert in this newsletter)

Entrance to the Tea Room is located on 
the south side of FM 2351 between Hope Village Road 

and the Lord of Life Lutheran Church.

Enjoy the holiday spirit and a pleasant lunch  
with friends among the designer Christmas trees,  

wreaths and holiday decor.  

Lunch is dutch.  Meals cost $6-$15. 
Choose from a variety of soups, salads, 

sandwiches, and desserts. 

Benefits Foundation for Hope Village.
www.hope-village.com

http://www.TxBayAreaGen.org/
http://www.hope-village.com/
http://maps.google.com/maps?f=q&source=s_q&hl=en&geocode=&q=15403+Hope+Village+Road,+Friendswood,+TX+77546&sll=37.0625,-95.677068&sspn=37.273371,55.283203&ie=UTF8&hq=&hnear=15403+Hope+Village+Rd,+Friendswood,+Harris,+Texas+77546&z=16
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  Message from the President
Bill Mayo   

This year has flown by for me (and for 
others, I bet), and  Thanksgiving is just 
around the corner. Now is the time of year 
that we look forward to being with family and 
friends, so that we can share our memories, 
catch up on family gossip and make plans 
for the holidays.  Of course, it is also an 
excellent time to update our family history 
records and share new family history with 
them.

BAGS will be having its annual holiday party at the Hope Village 
Cafe' (previously called the Tea Room) on Saturday, November 
19 from 11:00am to 1:00pm. For those who have not attended a 
holiday party there, this is an opportunity to purchase various 
tree ornaments/gifts as well as have a nice lunch.  All purchases 
benefit Foundation for Hope Village.  Hope to see everyone 
there. Have a Happy Thanksgiving! 

             Bill            

Bill Mayo
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President
Bill Mayo
president@TxBayAreaGen.org

First Vice President
Shirley Lindquist
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This newsletter is a monthly publication of the 
Bay Area Genealogical Society, a non-profit 
educational organization dedicated to the 
people of Harris and Galveston counties, 
Texas, who have an interest in genealogy.

Articles on genealogy are welcome.  Inclusion 
is based on space available and is subject to 
editing.  Please include permissions with 
copyrighted material submissions.

Questions or comments on the BAGS 
Newsletter should be addressed to:

Editor, P.O. Box  891447, Houston, TX 77289-
1447, or newsletter@TxBayAreaGen.org

All rights reserved.

THANK YOU Deborah Cole for managing 
the BAGS table during the TSGS 

Conference!

Also a big THANK YOU to TSGS, Clayton 
Library Friends, BAGS members, and 
other volunteers that participated in  

hosting this year's TSGS Conference.

Deborah Cole & Tammy Frey at BAGS table during the 
2011 TSGS Conference

mailto:linda@TxBayAreaGen.org
mailto:newsletter@TxBayAreaGen.org
mailto:registrar@TxBayAreaGen.org
mailto:LMartin497@aol.com
mailto:annette.bowen@gmail.com
mailto:ncimino@hotmail.com
mailto:sganch@verizon.net
mailto:VicePresident@TxBayAreaGen.org
mailto:president@TxBayAreaGen.org
mailto:newsletter@TxBayAreaGen.org


DNA testing basics in a nutshell

Thanks to Jane Buck’s 
presentation last month, the 
group gained a better 
understanding of the different 
DNA tests and how those tests 
can help identify surnames, 
ethnicities, and genetic cousins. 
In short, there are three types of 
DNA inheritance that are helpful to genealogical 
research: Y-DNA, mitochondrial DNA, and 
autosomal DNA.  Y chromosomes are passed down 
from father to son so only men can participate in the 
Y-DNA testing.  The test results identify ancestors 
only in the direct paternal line.  For women to 
benefit from Y-DNA testing, a brother, father, uncle, 
or grandfather must be tested.  Mitochondrial DNA 
(mtDNA) is passed down from mother to all sons 
and daughters so both men and women can 
participate in the mtDNA testing.  The test results 
identify ancestors only in the direct maternal line. 
Both the Y-DNA and mtDNA tests can help identify 
a person’s deep ancestral ethnic and geographical 
origins.  Autosomal DNA is passed down from both 
parents to all children.  That mixture of autosomal 
DNA in the children is combined with future mates’ 
autosomal DNA and passed down to the next 
generation of children, and so on.  Therefore, your 
autosomal DNA is a mixture of all previous 
generations of your family tree.  Testing autosomal 
DNA is relatively new and both men and women 
can participate.  Family Tree DNA (FTDNA) calls 
this test “Family Finder.”  The test results help 
identify members in all branches of your ancestry 
between 2 and 6 generations back.  This works 
because each person participating in the autosomal 
DNA test provides their list of identified ancestral 
surnames based on their previous genealogical 
research.  The test identifies other participants 
whose DNA haplotypes (values for a set of markers 
across a stretch of DNA) closely match and 
therefore are more closely related.  The number of 
differences between two participants’ haplotype can 
tell approximately how many generations they must 
go back to find a common ancestor.  At this point, 
the participants (i.e. genetic cousins) review the list 
of known ancestral surnames to begin researching 
the common family relationship.

Sorenson Molecular Genealogical Foundation 
(SMGF) offers several short videos online 
introducing the types of DNA and how they help 
identify ancestry.  FTDNA published online Genetic 
Genealogical Tutorials explaining how to pick the 
right person for testing, how the tests are 

conducted, and understanding the test results.  

Free public databases are available for people to 
compare their personal DNA test results with 
others.  SMGF provides free public accessible 
Y-DNA and mtDNA databases you can search 
without previously participating in a DNA test.  By 
looking at the entries in one of these databases, 
you can discover which surnames have participated 
in a DNA test.  The entries include pedigree charts 
providing names with possible birth, marriage, 
death dates and locations for 2+ generations back. 
This information could provide a research clue or 
persuade you to participate in DNA testing.   As an 
example, I created an account on the SMGF 
website (which only required name, e-mail, and a 
password) and searched the MOORE surname 

(continued on page 4) 

BAGS IS A WINNER !BAGS IS A WINNER ! 

At the annual conference, the Texas 
State Genealogy Society announced 

BAGS was the winner of several writing 
awards.

BAGS Quarterly received 1st place 
and $100.00

     BAGS’ member Melodey Mozeley Hauch 
received 1st place in the nonprofessional 
reference book category for her book Our 

Ancestors Wore Gray. 

The book presents updated and compiled 
biographies of the 140 Confederate ancestors of 
Melodey's United Daughters of the Confederacy 

Chapter, Fort Virginia Point Chapter of Texas City.

Congratulations on a job well done to 
Melodey and the Quarterly staff!

Jane Buck, Customer 
Relations Supervisor for 

Family Tree DNA

Congratulations to Nick Cimino!  

He is now Director of Business Operations at 
the Italian Cultural and Community Center of 
Houston.  

Interested in Italian genealogy?  Contact Nick 
by e-mail at ncimino@hotmail.com to 
participate in a new Italian genealogy club he 
is organizing.
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mailto:ncimino@hotmail.com
http://www.smgf.org/
http://www.familytreedna.com/genetic-genealogy-tutorials.aspx
http://www.familytreedna.com/genetic-genealogy-tutorials.aspx
http://www.smgf.org/education/animations/four_types.jspx


DNA testing basics (continued from page 3)

using their provided default genetic values.  I selected the search 
options: “Exact” surname, include country and include all 
maternal-line surnames.  The results represent people that have 
been tested whose genealogical research has shown relationships 
to MOORE in Arkansas, Ohio, Tennessee, and Georgia.   I viewed 
corresponding pedigree charts for several of the result entries 
looking for any ancestral connections to names, countries, states, 
counties and dates.

 

FTDNA offers two similar public 
databases:  www.YSearch.org and 
www.MitoSearch.org.  FTDNA also 
offers surname, lineage, and 
geographical projects for people to 
explore at 
www.familytreedna.com/projects.aspx

Want to dig a little deeper?

Several books containing basic 
information are available at your local 
library:

Trace Your Roots With DNA: Using 
Genetic Tests To Explore Your Family 
Tree by Megan Smolenyak 
Smolenyak and Ann Turner

The Genetic Strand: Exploring A 
Family History Through DNA by 
Edward Ball chronicles the author’s 
personal experience with DNA testing 
and research into his own family.

Unlocking Your Genetic History: A 
Step-By-Step Guide To Discovering 
Your Family's Medical And Genetic  
Heritage by Thomas H. Shawker.

Megan Smolenyak2 has compiled a 
list of online articles concerning 
DNA/genetic genealogy (referred to 
by her as “genetealogy”) that are 
accessible at on her website at 
www.honoringourancestors.com/li
brary_dna.html

Cyndi’s List compiled a list of online 
resources covering locality and ethnic 
specific mailing lists and projects, 
different companies and organizations 
performing DNA testing, and a list of 
publications and software accessible 
at www.cyndislist.com/dna
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http://www.cyndislist.com/dna
http://www.honoringourancestors.com/library_dna.html
http://www.honoringourancestors.com/library_dna.html
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http://www.MitoSearch.org/
http://www.YSearch.org/


BAGS Events Calendar
BAGS meetings are held at University Baptist Church (UBC) located at

16106 Middlebrook Drive, Houston, TX 77059 (Clear Lake City) – online map.

Members welcome to all events.  
Public invited to visit general meetings.

Saturday, November 19 Annual Holiday Party in Hope Village Cafe' (Tea Room)
Members and guests are invited. 
11:00 am – 1:00 pm 
Entrance to the tea room is located on the south side of FM 
2351 between Hope Village Road and the Lord of Life 
Lutheran Church.  A map is provided online and as an insert in 
this newsletter.

No general meetings in
November and December

Monday, January 16, 2012
(DATE CHANGE)

6:30 pm BAGS Board Meeting at UBC in room LC-210

Wednesday, January 18, 
2012

9:15 am BAGS Bus Trip to Clayton Library (details on pg. 6)

Friday, January 20, 2012
(DATE CHANGE)

7:00 pm BAGS General Meeting 
Meet in the Great Room on 2nd Floor at UBC 
Arrive at 6:30 pm for coffee and socializing.

Monday, February 20, 2012 6:30 pm BAGS Board Meeting at UBC in room LC-210

Friday, February 24, 2012 7:00 pm BAGS General Meeting 
Speaker:  Sue Kaufman, Manager of Clayton Library

Meet in the Great Room on 2nd Floor at UBC 
Arrive at 6:30 pm for coffee and socializing.

Monday, March 26, 2012 6:30 pm BAGS Board Meeting at UBC in room LC-210

Friday, March 30, 2012 7:00 pm BAGS General Meeting 
Meet in the Great Room on 2nd Floor at UBC 
Arrive at 6:30 pm for coffee and socializing.

Monday, April 23, 2012 6:30 pm BAGS Board Meeting at UBC in room LC-210

Friday, April 27, 2012 7:00 pm BAGS General Meeting 
Meet in the Great Room on 2nd Floor at UBC 
Arrive at 6:30 pm for coffee and socializing.
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http://maps.google.com/maps?f=q&source=s_q&hl=en&geocode=&q=15403+Hope+Village+Road,+Friendswood,+TX+77546&sll=37.0625,-95.677068&sspn=37.273371,55.283203&ie=UTF8&hq=&hnear=15403+Hope+Village+Rd,+Friendswood,+Harris,+Texas+77546&z=16
http://maps.google.com/maps?f=q&hl=en&geocode=&time=&date=&ttype=&q=16106+Middlebrook+Drive,+Houston,+TX+77059+&sll=37.0625,-95.677068&sspn=30.875284,59.765625&ie=UTF8&ll=29.593554,-95.10478&spn=0.008266,0.014591&z=16&om=1


Committee News
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BAG$ Report for October 2011
Loren Martin, Treasurer

Balance Brought Forward $3,374.47
Income $153.00
Expenses -$221.83
Balance on hand 10/31/2011 $3,305.64
CD Balance $6,330.20

Bus Trips To Clayton Library 
Mary Martin, County Coordinator

Plan to catch the bus on

Wednesday, January 18, 2012

Meet in front of the Clear Lake 
Community Association and 
Recreation Center at 16511 Diana 
Lane (online map).  The county 
bus departs at 9:15am and leaves 
the Clayton Library at 3:00pm to 
arrive back at the Rec Center parking lot 
before 4:00pm.  For lunch bring a sack 
lunch, use the library's drink and snack 
machines, walk to the first floor deli at Park 
Plaza Medical building, or ride the bus to a 
nearby restaurant. 

If you have any questions or want to 
reserve seating, please call Mary Martin at 
281-332-2435 or e-mail Mary at 
lmartin497@aol.com.  Sign-up sheets are 
also available at the general meetings.  The 
BAGS website www.TxBayAreaGen.org 
and the current newsletter always have a 
current listing of library trips. 

If you have not been to the Clayton Library, 
consider going with our group and see what 
you can discover about your ancestors.  We 
have several experienced genealogists who 
go on the bus and may be able to share 
some helpful ideas with you.  

Help get the word out about BAGS!  

Do you have a neighborhood newspaper in 
which we could list our meeting dates and 
speakers?  Please forward the name of the 
paper and its e-mail address to Publicity Chair, 
Resa Hennings, at resa@resa.us, or call her 
at (936) 588-6752.

Attendance Report
Jeanine Lawrence

For September, 54 members and 5 
visitors attended the general meeting.

2011-2013 Officers

(left to right) Nick Cimino, 
Shirley Lindquist, Loren 

Martin, Deborah Cole, Bill 
Mayo, Susie Ganch.  Not 
shown is Annette Bowen.

mailto:resa@resa.us
http://www.TxBayAreaGen.org/
mailto:lmartin497@aol.com
http://maps.google.com/maps?f=q&hl=en&geocode=&q=16511+Diana+Street,+Houston,+Texas+77062&sll=37.0625,-95.677068&sspn=65.693809,81.386719&ie=UTF8&ll=29.561139,-95.119843&spn=0.008996,0.009935&z=16&iwloc=addr
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Clayton Library will be closed 
November 24-28 and December 23-26 
for Thanksgiving and Christmas 
holidays.

Lineage Help Nights
Each Wednesday in November and 
December from 5:30pm to 7:30pm at the 
Clayton Library, 5300 Caroline Street, Houston, 
Texas (online map).  Need help with your 
genealogical Lineage Society Application? 
Visit our experts on lineage research each 
Wednesday night in the Clayton Library Main 
Library for a FREE consultation. 

Clayton Library Orientation 
Saturday, December 17 from noon to 
1:00pm.  Learn about the vast family history 
research resources at the Clayton Library 
Center for Genealogical Research.  No 
registration required.

Clayton Library needs volunteers

Volunteers needed to staff Welcome 
Desk at Clayton House:

Wednesdays 12-2
Fridays 12-2
Fridays 2-4:30
Saturdays 12-2 (1st and 2nd Saturdays only)
(more information available online) ﻿

Volunteers needed to help shelve books:

Wed, Thu, Fri, Sat (times flexible)
(more information available online)

If you have any questions, please contact 
Steven Bychowski, Clayton Library Volunteer 
Coordinator, at 832-393-2600 or 
steven.bychowski@houstontx.gov

Beginner Genealogy Classes
Alvin Community College (ACC) Continuing 
Education Program is offering three week 
classes at two locations.  BAGS member Nick 
Cimino will teach the classes.  One class will 
meet on Mondays from 6pm to 8pm on the 
Alvin ACC campus (map) beginning November 
28.  The second class will meet on 
Wednesdays from 6pm to 8pm at the Pearland 
ACC campus (map) beginning November 30. 
For more information and registration, contact 
Rhonda Myers at ACC by phone at 281-756-
3729 or e-mail RMyers@alvincollege.edu. 

Historic Homes Tour
Saturday, December 10 from 10am – 5pm
Sponsored by League City Historical Society. 
For more information, call West Bay Common 
School Children's Museum at 281-554-2994. 
Details on the six tour locations are available 
online on the website, brochure, and flyer.

La Sicilia in Bocca Project
Know a high school student that has Sicillian 
ancestry?  The Italian Cultural & Community 
Center of Houston (ICCC) is now accepting 
applications for their La Sicilia in Bocca Project 
where five American high school students of 
Sicilian ancestry will travel on a grant to Sicily 
in June 2012 for seven days of immersion in 
Sicilian culture and participate in a gastronomy 
workshop at FESTA ITALIANA in Houston, 
October 2012.  View application requirements 
and form online or contact ICCC office by 
phone 713-524-4222 or e-mail 
program_development@iccchouston.com

SAVE THE DATE November 1-3, 2012 

Next year's TSGS Conference will be in Ft. Worth, 
TX at the Riley Center, Southwestern Baptist 
Theological Seminary.  The featured speaker will be 
Curt B. Witcher, Genealogy Center Manager at 
Allen County Public Library in Fort Wayne, Indiana.

Local Area Events & Classes

mailto:program_development@iccchouston.com
http://www.iccchouston.com/italian-school/la-sicilia-in-bocca-project-project-code-3024bis11/
http://leaguecityhistory.org/docs/hht_flyer_2011.pdf
http://leaguecityhistory.org/docs/hht_brochure_2011.pdf
http://leaguecityhistory.org/hht.php
mailto:RMyers@alvincollege.edu
http://maps.google.com/maps?q=2319+N.+Grand+Blvd,+Pearland,+TX&hl=en&sll=37.0625,-95.677068&sspn=42.631141,92.548828&vpsrc=0&hnear=2319+N+Grand+Blvd,+Pearland,+Texas+77581&t=m&z=16
http://maps.google.com/maps?q=Alvin+Community+College,+Mustang+Road,+Alvin,+TX&hl=en&sll=29.56393,-95.283576&sspn=0.011478,0.022595&vpsrc=0&hq=Alvin+Community+College,+Mustang+Road,+Alvin,+TX&t=m&z=15
http://www.alvincollege.edu/cewd
http://www.alvincollege.edu/cewd
mailto:steven.bychowski@houstontx.gov
http://www.claytonlibraryfriends.org/Content-Public/Page-Edit/Page.asp?iID=1584037521
http://www.claytonlibraryfriends.org/Content-Public/Page-Edit/Page.asp?iID=-1192937648
http://maps.google.com/maps?f=q&source=s_q&hl=en&geocode=&q=5300+Caroline+street,+Houston,+Texas+77004&sll=29.727359,-95.385489&sspn=0.010975,0.014527&g=5300+Caroline,+Houston,+Texas+77004&ie=UTF8&hq=&hnear=5300+Caroline+St,+Houston,+Harris,+Texas+77004&ll=29.726278,-95.385489&spn=0.005488,0.007263&z=17
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Celebrating 10 years

Bay Area Genealogical Society
P.O. Box 891447
Houston, TX 77289-1447

REMINDER

General meetings resume in 
January 2012.

Have any news to share?

Send information to the 
editor for the December by 
Saturday, December 3, 2011.



BAGS Annual Holiday Party
Saturday, November 19 

from 11:00 am to 1:00 pm 
in the Hope Village Cafe' (Tea Room)

 Located at 4541 FM 2351, 
Friendswood, TX

Entrance to the tea room is located on 
the south side of FM 2351 between 

Hope Village Road and the 
Lord of Life Lutheran Church. 


